BOARD OF SELECTMEN

PLYMOUTH, MASSACHUSETTS

May 18, 2004

The Selectmen held their weekly meeting on Tuesday, May 18, 2004, 7:00 p.m. at the Plymouth Town Hall, 11 Lincoln Street    

Present:
Kenneth A. Tavares, Chairman

David F. Malaguti, Vice Chairman (arrived at 7:07 p.m.)



Christopher R. Lombard  



Richard J. Quintal, Jr.



Anthony R. Schena

Pamela T. Nolan, Town Manager 

Moment of Silence – Chairman Tavares and the Board observed a moment of silence in memory of Judge George White.  Judge White served as a Selectman, Town Moderator and District Court Judge.

TOWN MANAGER’S REPORT

Ms. Pamela Nolan, Town Manager, explained that the Town has agreed with AFSCME officials on the hours of work and benefits for two full-time Parking Enforcement Employees.  Ms. Nolan explained that the jobs will be posted this week but applicants must come from the ranks of the Town’s crossing guards.  Economic Development Director, Dennis Hanks, hopes to have these employees begin July 1, 2004.

PUBLIC COMMENT

July 4th Plymouth Inc. – Mrs. Diane Finn, 4th grade teacher and owner of the Colonial Lantern Tours, and Mr. David Buchman, Treasurer of July 4th Plymouth Inc., urged residents to donate money to the fireworks fund.  They explained that we need to raise $80,000 before the 4th.  They responded that many residents and business have been donating money toward the fund.  They asked the Board if they could place a donation box in the Town Hall for resident donations and the Board approved its placement.

PUBLIC COMMENT (continued)

Petition – Pat Parker, 45 year resident who is representing the Town’s Seniors, presented a petition to reinstate Kristin Andrews, who they feel, was wrongly terminated. 

Chairman Tavares explained to the Seniors that it is not the Board’s policy to respond after public comments are heard however, he asked that Ms. Nolan address the Seniors.  Ms. Nolan explained that although she cannot comment on the specifics of Ms. Andrews’ termination, she can say that she is deeply disappointed, as she was the person who originally hired her.  She explained that Ms. Andrews was instructed how to handle a particular personnel matter by herself and the HR Director, however Ms. Andrews failed to follow those instructions and thereby opened up the Town to liability.  Ms. Nolan hopes to replace her with someone just as qualified and caring.  Mr. Tavares explained that the Town’s liability was just too high to keep Ms. Andrews as she did not follow proper protocol as she was instructed.

Selectman Schena responded that he felt Ms. Andrews was an excellent department head however, he was not privy to the specifics of her termination.  However, he explained that things do need to move forward because there is no Director at the Council for the Seniors at this time.

Selectman Quintal responded that the Town Charter gives the Town Manager the right to hire and terminate employees and he explained that she is currently looking for a replacement.

Marie Fehlow, friend of the Seniors, asked for a comment from the Selectmen  regarding a new senior center.  Chairman Tavares explained that the process to find a new senior center has been ongoing and in fact, they have called a special town meeting on June 1, 2004 to deal with this process.  Mr. Tavares explained that a process has to be followed before we find and purchase a new senior center.

 XE "Licenses:Weekly List" LICENSES

One Day Wine and Malt (Liquor)

Craffey and Company, 4 Court Street is requesting a one-day wine and malt license for 5/20/04 from 5:00 p.m. to 8:00 p.m. for a social gathering to be held in their conference room.

Liquor liability is in place and professional bartenders will be serving the alcohol.

LICENSES (continued)

Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to approve the above license and Selectman Quintal seconded.  Voted 5-0 approved.

Junk Dealer (Renewals)
North Plymouth Antiques

398 Court Street

Antique Potpourri

1464 State Road

Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to approve the above license and Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 5-0 approved.

Vice Chairman Malaguti asked Staff at this time to send a letter regarding the sidewalk obstruction at the Antique shop next to Saint Mary’s Church.

ADMINISTRATIVE NOTES

Right of First Refusal – The Board waived the 120 day timeline and did not exercise its right to purchase the property identified as property of Margaret A. Raymond & Mary C. Alenstein as Parcel B of Lot 1B as shown on Assessors’ Map 127 on Roxy Cahoon Road under the provisions of M.G.L. Chapter 61A, Section 14.

Minutes - The Board approved the minutes of May 11, 2004 with two corrections.  The first correction was on page 2 at the top regarding the criticism of employees bowling and the second correction was on page 8.  Selectman Lombard wanted the word “boards” added along with committees in the first paragraph. The Minutes were approved 5-0.

2nd RESIDENT DISPOSAL FEES

George Crombie, DPW Director, discussed his findings on the history of the 2nd resident disposal fee.  Mr. Crombie explained that the past practice for pricing the 2nd sticker has been that the Second Sticker fee has been the same price as the Senior Sticker Fee.  He explained that last year the Town collected $24,800 in Second Resident Fees and this year to date there has only been 12 sold. 

2nd RESIDENT DISPOSAL FEES (continued)
Vice Chairman Malaguti explained that in 2003 he stopped buying the stickers because they became too expensive.  Mr. Malaguti felt that we would gain more revenue if they were more reasonable as he thinks many more households would buy a second sticker.  Mr. Malaguti explained that there was a misconception that if we offered second stickers at a reasonable rate that they could be sold to other residents.  He does not feel this will happen.  Selectman Lombard agreed with him and added that we actually write the license plate numbers directly on the stickers.  He thinks that monitoring the cars should be enforced to make certain they have the appropriate sticker and he mentioned that perhaps the second sticker could cover only our administrative costs.

Selectman Schena asked Mr. Crombie what the total cost of trash removal was in Plymouth and in how many years will the enterprise fund be self sufficient.  Mr. Crombie answered that it is over 1.3 million dollars a year and the fund will be self sufficient in two years in FY07.  Selectman Quintal commented that now we have special pricing with SEMASS but eventually this pricing will go up.  Mr. Crombie commented that he would check the contract date to see how long our contract runs with them.  Mr. Crombie’s concern is that of illegal dumping.  He explained that this is presently happening in many places and with a reduced second sticker rate, this problem may improve.  Vice Chairman Malaguti also mentioned a “buck a bag” charge where you are charged a certain rate per trash bag.  Mr. Crombie responded that he would look into this as well. 

Selectman Schena also commented that as the discrepancy between the 1st and 2nd stickers gets larger, then abuses are more apt to occur. Selectman Quintal commented that he would like to see us reduce the Senior Sticker cost in lieu of the second sticker fee.  Mr. Quintal also mentioned that we should check into the system that Nantucket utilizes with their recycling program. Mr. Schena asked if we could vote on the Senior fees tonight as well.  Both Chairman Tavares and Mr. Crombie cautioned the Board about reducing the already set rates of first stickers as these have already been set, generate a lot of revenue for the town and is included in the budget, where as the second sticker revenue is more incidental.  Mr. Lombard commented that the “dumpsters”, which was a past committee handling waste issues, should be revived.  

After a little more discussion, Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to approve a new fee for the second sticker to $20.00 also to include the approval to rebate those stickers already purchased at full price and Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 4-1 approved.  Selectman Quintal voted in opposition.

OLD BUSINESS/NEW BUSINESS/LETTERS

MPG children’s fund donation – Vice Chairman Malaguti handed the clerk his $20.00 donation from a bet placed with Mr. Paoluccio regarding the charter results.

Executive Committee Update – Selectman Schena explained that he was still pursuing the creation of an executive committee for the Town of Plymouth.  Mr. Schena also welcomed any input on how the committee should be set up and its process as well.

Boy Scout Building – Chairman Tavares commented that residents of the area are wondering why the dismantling has ceased on the Boy Scout building.  Mr. Crombie explained that they have a lot of work scheduled for the upcoming Memorial Day Celebration and that they will continue work on that building again in June.

Morton Park – Selectman Quintal commented on the great work done by the DPW men with the new septic system at Morton Park.  He also commented on how well the Town is looking.

New Numbers – Vice Chairman Malaguti asked that clerk for an update on the Selectmen’s pager numbers.

Cell Phones – Chairman Tavares would like staff to look into having cell phones replace their pagers.

DPW – Vice Chairman Malaguti commented that he saw Joe Leadro’s crew pickup up paper in town.  He felt that this was a misuse of their talents.  Mr. Crombie responded they are trying to utilize man-hours as best they can at the time and this is a work in progress.

Little League Letter – Selectman Lombard asked Staff to send a letter to the Plymouth Little League to inform them that the equipment in the Nook Road field is posing a safety hazard as children are playing on it and could get hurt. 

PACTV – Chairman Tavares asked Staff to place on the agenda a discussion with PACTV regarding their programming, specifically the insults and poor language they are allowing.  He would like this discussion to take place within the next 30 days.

Governmental Study Committee – Chairman Tavares asked Staff to schedule a discussion of a governmental study committee at next week’s meeting.  The proposed makeup would include one (1) School Committee Member, one (1) 

OLD BUSINESS/NEW BUSINESS/LETTERS (continued)

member of the Planning Board, one (1) member from the Board of Selectmen and six (6) residents at large.

Executive Session - Selectman Schena moved to go into executive session pursuant to Massachusetts General Laws, Chapter 39, Section 23B, paragraph 3 to consider collective bargaining.  Vice Chairman Malaguti seconded the motion.  Voted 5 - 0 by roll call - Selectmen Quintal, Malaguti, Lombard, Schena and Tavares.

The Selectmen did not return to public session.

Lisa Conroy, Clerk  
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